                    COMHAIRLE CONTAE ÁTHA CLIATH THEAS

SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

RATHFARNHAM AREA COMMITTEE MEETING 

Minutes of Rathfarnham Area Committee Meeting, dealing with Development & Parks, Planning, Housing, Community, Corporate Services & Libraries, Environment and Roads business held on 15th December 2009.

	PRESENT

	COUNCILLORS

	E. Coburn

	P. Cosgrave

	C. Keane

	J. Lahart


An Cathaoirleach, Councillor P. Cosgrave presided.

OFFICIALS PRESENT


	Director of Development, Parks & Roads
	J. Walsh.

	Senior Engineer
	J. McLoughlin, T. O’Grady.

	Senior Executive Officer
	M. Judge, A. Jacob, W. Sheils, J. Quinlivan, P. Murphy.

	Senior Planner
	C. Ryan.

	Senior Executive Parks Superintendent
	M. Keenan, M. Hannon.

	County Librarian
	G. Byrne.

	Conservation Officer
	I. McLoughlin.

	Administrative Officer
	T. Curtin, M. Hunt. 

	Senior Staff Officer
	K. Whelan. 

	Clerical Officer
	A. Shaw.


R/177/09  CONFIRMATION AND RE-AFFIRMATION OF MINUTES
HEADED ITEM (1)







Item ID: 21281

Minutes of meeting of Rathfarnham Area Committee dealing with Roads, Development & Parks, Planning, Housing, Community, Corporate Services & Libraries and Environment business held on 10th November 2009, which had been circulated, were submitted and APPROVED as a true record and signed.

It was proposed by Councillor E. Coburn, seconded by Councillor P. Cosgrave and RESOLVED:

“That the recommendations contained in the Minutes of the 10th November, 2009 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.” 

Development & Parks

R/178/09 QUESTIONS 

It was proposed by Councillor P. Cosgrave, seconded by Councillor E. Coburn and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No.13, Question numbered 1 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.”

R/179/09 Community Space Project - Willbrook Park
QUESTION (1): Councillor P. Cosgrave



 Item ID: 21270 

"To ask the Manager to give an update on the proposed community space project for the laneway at the rear of Willbrook Park?"
REPLY:
As community gardens are of relatively recent provenance in an Irish context, the Council is currently exploring the possible structures, legal issues and practicalities under which the concept can be advanced in general in the South Dublin administrative area. A community garden is typically run by formal agreement with the landowner by people from the local community.  It is managed and maintained with the active participation of the local community who assume direct responsibility for its planting, landscaping and upkeep themselves.  For such an initiative to develop and operate successfully at Willbrook Park, it will require the full, firm and long term commitment of the residents in the immediate area.  In this context, the residents would need to give consideration to the formal organisation of a group who would assume responsibility for the development, regulation, funding, management and maintenance of the community garden.  In order to establish the level of interest and commitment to the concept of a community garden in the area, the Council will arrange to meet early in the new year with the residents of Willbrook Park to discuss the proposal.

Bottom of Form

R/180/09 NEW WORKS DEVELOPMENT & PARKS 

HEADED ITEM (2): 






Item ID: 21284 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/181/09 CORRESPONDENCE
CORRESPONDENCE (1):






 Item ID: 21282 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/182/09 CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS
MOTION (1):







 Item ID: 21274 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/183/09 WILLBROOK LAWN OPEN SPACE 

MOTION (2): 







Item ID: 21262 

It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane, seconded by Councillor E. Coburn:-
"That this Committee discusses with the aid of an up to date report the current situation re Willbrook Lawn open space

(a) to state when the hoarding will be removed 

(b) to have the law agent in attendance at meeting to answer legal questions on title."
The following report by the Manager was READ:
“On 13 November, 2007, a resolution was agreed at the Terenure Rathfarnham Area Committee Meeting whereby hoardings erected would be removed in order to facilitate access to the open space area for public use.  The agreement specifically required the occupiers of Nos. 29 and 30 Willbrook Lawn to arrange for the reconstruction of their boundary walls.  To minimise any potential for anti social activity in the area, the Council agreed to erect gated railings at two agreed locations.  It was intended that the gates would be opened during normal park hours and closed at darkness thereby giving access for play to the entire open space during daylight hours whilst minimising night-time security risk to Nos. 29 and 30 and the potential for anti-social behaviour.  It is intended that the Willbrook Lawn Residents Association would be responsible for the opening and closing of the gates. The resolution is almost fully implemented with respect to the open space abutting No. 29 Willbrook Lawn.

An exchange of correspondence has been ongoing between the Council and the solicitors representing the owner of No. 30 Willbrook Lawn since March 2008.  The owner is insistent that the open space abutting the premises be ceded to her and that she would be responsible for the construction of a new boundary wall along the line of the proposed gated railing with no access to the land and contrary to the resolution made on 13th November, 2007.

On 10th March 2009 the Law Agent wrote to the Solicitors for the owner of No. 30 Willbrook Lawn setting out the proposals.  No response was received.

By letter dated 1st September 2009, the Council again wrote to the Solicitors for the owner of the property at 30 Willbrook Lawn stating that after the passage of 30 days from the date of the letter the Council would remove the existing hoarding adjacent to 30 Willbrook Lawn in order to restore fully the open space area and that it would erect a new hoarding along the property line of 30 Willbrook Lawn in the event of the owner not taking action to secure the property boundary. 

By letter dated 7th September, 2009, the Solicitor for the owner of No. 30 Willbrook Lawn responded to the Council requesting a copy of letter dated 10th March 2009 and same was furnished by letter dated 17th September 2009.

By letter dated 29th September, 2009, the Solicitors for the property owner replied as follows:

“……any attempt by any party to interfere with our client’s property to include her boundary fence, will result in our client taking such legal action as she may be advised with a view to defending and vindicating her rights in the matter.”

In response to this letter the Council has issued a letter in the following terms:

That 

·         the existing fence would be removed by Parks Department

·         the rear garden boundary of No. 30 Willbrook Lawn would be secured by means of a timber fence pending the reconstruction of the boundary wall  by the owner

·         that a railing and double leaf gates would be erected on the open space and that

·         landscaping of the open space would be consistent with the landscaping of the open space adjacent to No. 29 Willbrook Lawn.

 It was further stated that the Council’s Parks Department intended to carry out the works as indicated in January 2010 and will advise the owners Solicitor of the specific commencement date as soon as possible.

The Law Agent has concurred with the actions proposed in the foregoing report.”

[image: image1.emf]   
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Ms. M. Keenan, Senior Executive Parks Superintendent presented the report.  Following contributions from Councillors C. Keane and P. Cosgrave, Ms. Keenan responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.
R/184/09 TAKING IN CHARGE OF OPEN SPACE STONEPARK/LONGWOOD 

MOTION (3): 







Item ID: 21263 

It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane, seconded by Concillor E. Coburn:-
"That this Committee discusses with the aid of an up to date report 

(a) the open spaces taking in charge issue at Stonepark/Longwood and to give a full report on all open space areas and 

(b) to give a date when you expect this process will be complete, as it is dragging on for some considerable years. 

Noting that a written history - drawing on memory of first residents of the estate confirming the 'compound' as open space has been submitted to SDCC by this Councillor.”
The following report by the Manager was READ:
“The open spaces in Longwood and Stonepark, with the exception of the open space locally referred to as the "compound area", are in the charge of and being maintained by the Council.  There is a protracted history to the "compound area" and the Council has been in discussion with the developer of the estate to have the Deed of Transfer completed and submitted to the Council so that this area can also be taken in charge.  Based on recent discussions it is anticipated that this process will commence shortly and be completed in 2010.  As the ownership and titles of this area are complex it is unlikely that the process will be fully complete until mid summer 2010 at the earliest.  The Elected Members will be kept informed of progress in the matter.”
Mr. Michael Hannon, Senior Executive Parks Superintendent, presented the report.  Following contributions from Councillors C. Keane and P. Cosgrave, Mr. Hannon responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.
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Planning

R/185/09 QUESTIONS 

It was proposed by Councillor P. Cosgrave, seconded by Councillor E. Coburn and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No.13, Question numbered 2 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.”

R/186/09 BOLTON HALL & BALLYROAN LODGE
QUESTION (2): Councillor E. Coburn



  Item ID: 21375 

"To ask the Manager for an update on the status of Bolton Hall and Ballyroan Lodge?"
REPLY:
In relation to Bolton Hall a full update on the status to date has been provided under Item 21340.  In relation to Ballyroan Lodge a Warning Letter has been issued by the Enforcement Section to the owner of Ballyroan Lodge reminding him/her of their obligations under the Planning and Development Act 2000 in relation to a duty of care and the safeguarding of a Protected Structure.  The owner has been requested within one week of receipt of the Warning Letter to contact the Council’s Conservation Officer to discuss the necessary works to ensure the building is water tight and that the structure and site is made secure.  If the owner fails to comply with this request this will lead to the initiation of Section 59 proceedings under the Planning and Development Act 2000.
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R/187/09 PLANNING FILES
HEADED ITEM (3)







  Item ID: 21283 

A. Large applications under consideration
List of live applications at 14/12/2009 – Director of Planning Level

Rathfarnham Area

Reg. Ref.               Application Details 

	SD09A/0450
	Reg. Date:

25-Nov-2009
Applicant’s Name:

Paul & Sandra Kelly
Submission Type:

New Application

	Location:

Ballycullen Cottages, Ballycullen Road, Dublin 16.
Proposed Development:

11 no. residential units comprising 1 no. detached 3 bed dormer dwelling and 10 no. own hall door apartments (5 no. 2 bed ground floor and 5 no. 3 bed first/second floor duplex apartments) in 2 no. 3 storey blocks (4 block and 6 block) including all site development works, boundary treatments, carparking, bin storage, bicycle storage, landscaping and outfall foul and surface water drainage with vehicular and pedestrian access from Hungers Avenue, Hunterswood, Ballycullen Road, Dublin 16 all on site of circa 0.228 ha. (0.563 Ac.) to the rear of Nos. 660 - 663 incl. Ballycullen Cottages and to the east of Hunters Avenue, Ballycullen Road, Dublin 16.
Decision Due on or before:

28-Jan-2010



	SD09A/0470
	Reg. Date:

07-Dec-2009
Applicant’s Name:

Ellier Developments Ltd.
Submission Type:

New Application

	Location:

Dalriada, Ballycullen Road, Knocklyon, Dublin 16.
Proposed Development:

Amendments to previously approved residential development (Reg. Ref. SD09A/0001) consisting of the omission of previously approved 12 no. duplex units in a 4/5 storey block and their replacement with 20 no. apartments in a 5/6 storey block, (consisting of 18 no. 2 bed apartments and 2 no. 3 bed apartments with roof terraces and projecting balconies) and a change of house type for 1 previously approved three bedroom 2/3 storey terraced house (Type V) to a four bedroom detached 3 storey house (Type X) and minor revisions to site layout plan including the provision of 1 no. additional pedestrian access and all associated site works.
Decision Due on or before:

09-Feb-2010



B. Files requested by members 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/188/09 BOLTON HALL
HEADED ITEM (4):






 Item ID: 21340 
Mr. C. Ryan, Senior Planner, presented the following report:-
“Further Report on Bolton Hall
A Section 59 Notice was issued on Friday 6th November 2009 detailing the specific works required by the owner of Bolton Hall under the Notice.  

Under the provisions of the Planning and Development Act the owner may within a 4 week period from the date of the notice make a written representation to the 

Planning Authority concerning:

a)    The terms of the Notice
b)    The provision of assistance under Section 59 (2) of the Planning & Development Act 2000 (as amended)
c)     Any other material considerations
The owners are then required to carry out the remedial works necessary to prevent Bolton Hall from becoming or continuing to be endangered to be carried out within a specified period of not less than 8 weeks from the date of the notice.

The Council’s Conservation Officer has been in contact with a representative of the owners to ensure that the owners understand the provisions of the Planning and Development Act 2000 and to provide the necessary advice in relation to the required works as specified in the Section 59 Notice.  After discussions in relation to the details of the Endangerment Notice the Conservation Officer was contacted by a representative of the owners to inform her that they propose that instead of carrying out temporary works i.e. Temporary roof cover it is their intention to reinstate the roof and to restore the building.  They are contacting a suitably qualified Conservation Architect to deal with these requirements to ensure all works are carried out to conservation standard.  According to the representative of the owners it is felt that they could carry out the temporary works but the problem of security on site etc will continue therefore they want to do the necessary works to the house to allow it to be lived in once again.

The Conservation Officer has provided the owners with details of the Conservation Grant Scheme for Protected Structures and has informed the representative of the owners that they must submit a formal response to the Section 59 Endangerment Notice informing the Local Authority of their intentions.  Based on this decision they must provide a Method Statement, Schedule of Works and time frame for the works to be completed.  Once the Local Authority have received the formal response to the S59 Notice the Council’s Conservation Officer can then agree details and an appropriate time frame ensuring that a written agreement is provided.”
Following contributions from Councillors E. Coburn, P. Cosgrave and C. Keane, Mr. Ryan and Ms. I. McLoughlin, Conservation Officer, responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.
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R/189/09 LORETO ABBEY 

HEADED ITEM (5):






 Item ID: 21395 
Mr. M. Judge, Senior Executive Officer, presented the following report:-
“Loreto Abbey
Flooding in Carpark – Condition 11
On 4th November last an Enforcement notice issued to Riversmith Ltd., and Lozeto Ltd. requiring the following:

….. on/ before 19th November 2009 that the works proposed in the submission to the Planning Authority dated 16th October 2009 and as amended by the Council’s Senior Engineer in his report dated 27th October 2009 (copy attached) commence.
 AND within the specified period commencing 19th November 2009 and ending 26th January 2010 that the works proposed in the submission to the Planning Authority dated 16th October 2009 and as modified by the Council’s Senior Engineer in his report dated 27th October 2009 (copy attached) be carried out and completed
One of these companies, Riversmith Ltd., is now in receivership, and the receiver William G. O’Riordan, of Price, Waterhouse, Coopers, has advised that the company no longer has an interest in any property at Loreto Abbey.

An inspection carried out on 20th November last ascertained that works to comply with the Enforcement Notice had not commenced, and the matter has now been referred to the Council’s solicitor for proceedings through the courts.

Bond – Condition 26
In addition, on 27th November last a letter issued to De Montford Insurance Company PLC advising that the Council wished to make a claim on the bond of €465,964, lodged under Condition 26 “….. to secure the provision and satisfactory completion of roads, sewers, watermains, drains, car parks, open spaces, tree protection and other services required in connection with the development, ….”
It is the Council’s intention to include in this claim all outstanding planning matters covered in the condition of the permission.

Building Regulations
A further issue has arisen at Loreto Abbey in relation to compliance with Building Regulations. This matter is being examined by the Building Control Section, to establish if there are clear breaches of the Building Regulations, and to consider what enforcement action the Council may take if there are.”
Following contributions from Councillors C. Keane, E. Coburn, and P. Cosgrave, Mr. Judge responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.
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R/190/09 NEW WORKS

HEADED ITEM (6):






 Item ID: 21285 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/191/09 CORRESPONDENCE

CORRESPONDENCE (2): 





Item ID: 21286 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
TR/192/09 Cathaoirleach’s Business

MOTION (4): 







Item ID: 21275 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
TR/193/09 EMERGENCY MOTION – UNAUTHORISED DEVELOPMENT LANDYS INDUSTRIAL ESTATE

Pursuant to Standing Order No. 74 the following motion in the names of Councillors P. Cosgrave, E. Coburn, C. Keane and J. Lahart was taken:-
“That this council does everything in its power to stop the unauthorised proposed development of a roller rink at the rear warehouse Landys industrial estate.”
Following contributions from Councillors P. Cosgrave, E. Coburn and C. Keane, Mr. M. Judge, Senior Executive Officer, informed the Committee that a warning letter had issued in relation to this development.  The developer has 4 weeks to respond to this letter.
Housing

R/194/09 QUESTIONS 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/195/09 REPORT ON HOUSING CONSTRUCTION PROGRAMME
HEADED ITEM (7):






 Item ID: 21300 
The following report was presented by Mr. A. Jacob, Senior Executive Officer:-
“REPORT ON HOUSING CONSTRUCTION PROGRAMME:
COMPLETIONS 2008                      NUMBER OF UNITS
Whitechurch Phase 4                        26 Units handed over.

COMPLETIONS 2009                      NUMBER OF UNITS
Whitechurch Phase 5                     7 Units 

Whitechurch Phase 4                     3 Units & Community Centre 

  

SCHEMES ON SITE                        
College Drive (Part V)                       23 Units - Anticipated Completion date 1st Quarter 2010

Stocking Lane

(Part V-Voluntary Units)                    40 Units - 20 ground floor apartments and 20 first floor / second floor apartments.

                                                      Anticipated handover date - 4th Quarter 2009

PART 8 PROCESS
Taylors Lane                                     9 Units - Scheme not to proceed to tender in 2009 due to funding constraints.

Stocking Lane (Phase 1)                    24 Units – Project brief submitted to D.O.E for approval August 2008

TENDER APPROVED                         N/A”
Following contributions from Councillors J. Lahart, C. Keane and P. Cosgrave, Mr. Jacob responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.
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R//09 NEW WORKS
HEADED ITEM (8) 






Item ID: 21287 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R//09 CORRESPONDENCE
CORRESPONDENCE (3):  





 Item ID: 21288 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R//09 Cathaoirleach’s Business
MOTION (5):  







Item ID: 21277 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
Community

R/196/09 QUESTIONS 

It was proposed by Councillor P. Cosgrave, seconded by Councillor E. Coburn and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No.13, Question numbered 3 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.”

R/197/09  UPDATE ON BALLYROAN COMMUNITY/PARISH CENTRE
QUESTION (3): 
Councillor C. Keane



Item ID: 21264 

"To ask the Manager for an update on works at Ballyroan Community / Parish Centre;

(a) stating completion dates

(b) to outline how the complex will be managed in conjunction with the local community

(c) to outline the process/procedures going forward -  for users/potential users

(d) to give a report on external finish - to ensure anti Graffiti finish if such is available.

(e) to give the dimensions of rooms/kitchen etc. etc. in community centre  & Parish Centre.

(f) to state when SDCC will be in a position to arrange for a public meeting with the local residents who have an interest?"
REPLY:
(a)  The latest timeframe recieved from the consultant architect assigned to the project states that the centre will be completed and handed over to the local management committee in an agreed three phase approach, Phase 1 (Hall, Toilets, Office and Open-plan area) will be handed over on the 29th of January, 

Phase 2 (all the rest of the building with exception of the kitchen and enclosed play area) will be handed over on the 12th of February and 

Phase 3 the remaining elements of the building on the 3rd of March 

(b) The community centre will be managed by a local management committee established as a company limited by guarantee. South Dublin County Council has representation on this management committee which was requested by the local community and as stipulated in the management licence issued to the committee. The management of the pastoral centre is a matter for the local parish and as such SDCC will have no direct involvement in this. The management committee also intended to recruit a full-time centre manager and have applied to the Council under the Community Grants scheme for a grant of €30,000 (maximum amount of grant available within this category). A report recommending this grant aid has been submitted by the Area Community Officer and is presented to the December Rathfarnham Area Committee Meeting for approval.

(c) This is a matter for the local management committee, but it is believed that the committee are currently in the process of writing out to all the previous users of the centre up to the closure in January 2009, inviting them to contact the committee with their booking requirements, with the intention to re-open to all groups in early March.

(d) The exterior of the centre will be a mixture of rendered block work and glass

(e) The room dimensions for the Community Centre are as follows:

- Lobby                                          
        6 sq.m

- Office                                            
        15 sq.m

- Dining Area                                    

83 sqm

- Main Hall                                              
210 sqm

- Kitchen Area                                               54 sqm

- Storage & Toilets                                         27 sqm

- Meeting Room                                             32 sqm

- Montesorri                                                  46 sqm

- First Floor Rooms                                        43 sqm

- ciculation space                                           62 sqm

TOTAL GROSS FLOOR AREA                          578 sqm

The Room dimensions for the Pastoral Centre are as follows:

- Lobby                                                        5.7 sqm

- Entry Hall                                                   52 sqm

- Main Hall                                                    84 sqm

- Office                                                         21 sqm

- Prayer Room                                              16.5 sqm

- Pastoral Workers Room                               15 sqm

- Priests Room                                              32 sqm

- Large Meeting Room                                   38.5 sqm

- Small Meeting Room                                    29 sqm

- Toilets                                                       30.5 sqm

- Large Internal Courtyard                              58 sqm

- Storage and circulation space                       95 sqm

TOTAL GROSS FLOOR AREA                           479 sqm

(f) SDCC will be in a position to arrange a public meeting if it is felt that one is required once the hall space has been handed over to the community.
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R/198/09 Application for Grants

HEADED ITEM (9): 






 Item ID: 21289
Mr. W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, presented the following report:- 

“Application for Grants
Application for grant aid under South Dublin County Council’s Community Grants Scheme has been received from the organisation listed below. Payment of this grant, in accordance with the conditions of the Scheme and in the amount set out hereunder, is recommended for approval:-

	Ref:
	Group:
	Type of Application
	Date of Application  
	Amount

	GF 1842
	Ballyroan Community Centre
	1.4 Employment Grant for New or Existing Community Centre
	30/03/09
	€30,000
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It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane, seconded by Councillor P. Cosgrave and RESOLVED:
“That this Committee recommends that South Dublin County Council APPROVE the grant as recommended in the foregoing report.”

R/199/09 NEW WORKS

HEADED ITEM (10): 






Item ID: 21290 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/200/09 CORRESPONDENCE

CORRESPONDENCE (4):   





Item ID: 21291 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/201/09 Cathaoirleach’s Business

MOTION (6) 







Item ID: 21331 

It was proposed by Councillor P. Cosgrave, seconded by Councillor C. Keane:-
"That the Manager give a report on what funding will be in place for the new community manager and youth officer for the refurbished Ballyroan community centre that is to open early next year."
The following report by the Manager was READ:

“The local management committee have applied to the Council under the Community Services Dept Community Grants Scheme for a 'Employment Grant for new or existing Community Centres'. 

A report has been submitted by the Area Community Officer recommending approval of this grant for the maximum amount available of €30,000. This grant has been listed on the agenda for the Rathfarnham Area Committee Meeting for Tuesday the 15th of December to receive approval from the local elected members.  If Area Committee approves the grant,  it will then go to the full Council meeting in January for ratification.

€30,000 is the maximum amount of funding available under this grant category. Centre management committees indicate within their applications how they aim to spend this funding to maximise its usefulness to the staffing requirements of their respective centers. The management committee of Ballyroan Community and Youth Centre have indicated that they intend to use this funding to hire a manager for the centre.”
Mr. W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, presented the report.  Following contributions from Councillors P. Cosgrave, C. Keane, J. Lahart and E. Coburn, Mr. Sheils responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.
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Corporate Services & Libraries
R/202/09 QUESTIONS 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/203/09 Library News & Events
HEADED ITEM (11):  






Item ID: 21292 
Ms. G. Byrne, County Librarian, presented the following report:-

“January 2010
	Branch
	Events
	Date

	Ballyroan
	Storytime for little ones


	Wednesdays at 3.30pm 

	
	U3A Meeting

University of the Third Age 
	Starts Monday 11th January at 10.30am 

	
	Orchard Reader’s Group 
	Monday 11th January at 2.30pm 

	
	Bookworms Junior Book Club
	Monday 11th January at 3.30pm 

	
	Computer Classes for over 55s  
	Starts Tuesday 12th January at 10am

	
	Knitting Club 


	Tuesday 12th and 26th January at 4pm 

	
	Computer Classes for over 55s  
	Starts Thursday 14th January at 10am

	
	Writer’s Circle 
	Starts Thursday 14th January at 10.30am 

	
	Class Visits 
	Thursday 14th, 21st and 28th at 11am

	
	Parent and Toddler Group 


	Starts Friday 15th January at 10am 

	
	Templeogue Active Retirement Book Club
	Friday 15th January at 2.30pm 

	
	Junior Chess Club 

Chess club for 8-14 year olds.  Age Groups: 8 to 12 
	Starts Saturday 16th January from 10.30am

	
	Circle Cómhra - Irish Conversation Class 
	Starts Monday 18th January at 6.45pm


	
	English Class for Foreign Nationals
	Starts Tuesday 19th January at 10am 

	
	Reader’s Group 
	Tuesday 19th January at 7pm

	
	German Conversation Group 


	Starts Wednesday 20th January at 11am

	
	Improver’s Spanish Class
	Starts Wednesday 20th January at 7pm

	
	Beginner’s Spanish Class
	Starts Thursday 21st January at 3.30pm

	
	French Conversation Exchange.  For those with a good knowledge of the language.
	Starts Thursday 21st January at 7pm

	
	Poetry Group 
	Tuesday 26th January at 6.45pm 


For further information contact 4941900 or www.southdublinlibraries.ie
January 2010

	Branch
	Events
	Date

	Tallaght
	Computer Classes
	Mondays from 11am – 1pm

	
	Polish for Beginners
	Mondays from 6.30pm – 7.30pm

	
	Irish Conversation Group
	Tuesdays from 1pm – 2pm

	
	Spanish Classes
	Tuesdays from 6.30pm – 7.30pm

	
	English Conversation Group
	Wednesdays, 

Beginner; 5.30pm – 6.30pm

Intermediate; 6.45pm – 7.45pm

	
	Computer Class
	Wednesdays from 6pm – 8pm

	
	Exhibition: Urszula Kupis - an exhibition of Paintings
	4th – 16th January

	
	Exhibitions: St Michaels House - an exhibition of Photography
	4th January – 2nd February

	
	Adult Book Club 

Booking Essential.
	Tuesday 5th January from 6.45pm – 7.45pm

	
	Exhibition: Dave McManus  an exhibition of Photography
	11th – 23rd January

	
	Storytime for Children
	Will resume Tuesday 12th January from 3.30pm

	
	W  kazda 2-a srode miesiaca zapraszamy zytanie

  dzytanie

POLSKICH  BASNI 

Polish Storytime for 

Children
	Wednesday 13th January at 5pm

	
	German for Beginners
	Starts Thursday 14th January from 7pm – 8pm

	
	Junior Book Club 

Booking Essential
	Saturday 23rd January at 11am

	
	Movie Night at Tallaght Library.  Title to be confirmed
	Thursday 28th January at 7pm

	
	Teen Film Club, Are You aged 12-15? Join the new Teen Film Club.  Booking Essential
	Saturday 30th January from 1.30pm

	
	Toddler Time
	Will resume Wednesday 20th January from 10.30am


For further information contact 462 0073 or www.southdublinlibraries.ie
January 2010

	Branch
	Events
	Date

	Whitechurch
	Make Up and Beauty course


	Mondays from 10am – 11.15am

	
	Special Needs Music Group


	Mondays from 10.30am – 12.30pm

	
	Counselling

	Mondays by appointment

	
	Women’s Arts and Crafts


	Mondays from 2pm – 4pm

	
	Leapfrog 1:  Lifeskills and Learning
	Mondays from 2.45pm – 3.45pm

	
	Woman’s Group


	Mondays from 7pm – 9pm

	
	Artists Way
	Mondays from 7pm – 9pm

	
	Community Healing 
	Mondays from 7pm – 9pm

	
	Jobseekers’ Support Programme
	Tuesdays from 10.30am – 12.30pm

	
	Library Opening Hours


	Tuesday’s  

2pm – 5pm & 6pm – 8pm

Wednesday’s 

10am – 1pm & 2pm – 5pm

Thursday’s 

2pm – 5pm & 6pm – 8pm

	
	Computer training


	Tuesdays from 2pm – 4pm

	
	Counselling

	Tuesdays by appointment

	
	Parent/toddler Arts and Crafts
	Tuesdays from 1pm – 2pm

	
	Mixed Media Art


	Tuesdays from 2.30pm – 4.30pm

	
	Community Healing 


	Tuesdays from 10am – 1pm

	
	ECDL


	Tuesdays from 8pm – 9pm

	
	Italian


	Tuesdays from 7pm – 8pm

	
	FLAC

	Every 2nd Tuesday from 7.15pm

	
	Special Needs Meeting


	Tuesdays from 6.15pm – 7.15pm

	
	FETAC V Healthcare Support

-  Intellectual Disability Studies

-  Care of the Elderly
	Wednesdays from 10am – 2pm

	
	French


	Wednesdays from 2pm – 3pm

	
	Leapfrog 2:  After school support
	Wednesdays from 2.45pm – 4.30pm

	
	Community Healing


	Wednesdays from 7pm – 9pm

	
	Counselling 


	Wednesdays by appointment

	
	Special Needs Group


	Thursdays from 10.30am – 12.30am

	
	Photography Group 
	1st/3rd Thursday from 10.30am – 12.30pm

	
	Social History Group


	Thursdays from 2pm – 4pm

	
	Computers for Senior Citizens
	Thursdays from 2pm – 3pm

	
	Counsellor available
	Thursdays by appointment

	
	Oil Painting
	Thursdays from 7pm – 9pm

	
	Spanish
	Thursdays from 6.45pm – 7.45pm

	
	Introduction to sign language
	Thursdays from 7pm – 9pm

	
	Music Lessons


	Thursdays from 5pm – 8pm

	
	Special Needs Learning Group 3:  Arts and Crafts
	Fridays from 11.30am – 12.30pm

	
	Book Club
	Last Friday of every month from 12noon – 1pm

	
	MABS (by appt) 


	Fridays from 10am – 1pm

	
	Irish Conversation Group
	Fridays from 2pm – 3pm



	
	Leapfrog 3: Brainboosters after school club
	Fridays from 2.45pm – 4.30pm

	
	Family Support Group


	Fridays from 2.30pm - 4.30pm

	
	Counselling
	Fridays by appointment




For more information contact 493 0199 or www.southdublinlibraries.ie”
Following a contribution from Councillor P. Cosgrave, Ms. Byrne responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.
R/204/09 New Works Corporate Services & Libaries

HEADED ITEM (12): 






Item ID: 21293 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/205/09 CORRESPONDENCE 

CORRESPONDENCE (5): Item ID: 21294 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/206/09 Cathaoirleach’s Business

MOTION (7): Item ID: 21279 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
Environment

R/207/09 QUESTIONS 

It was proposed by Councillor P. Cosgrave, seconded by Councillor E. Coburn and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No.13, Question number 4 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.”

R/208/09 FLOOD PROTECTION MEASURES FOR RIVERS IN RATHFARNHAM
QUESTION (4):
Councillor E. Coburn



 Item ID: 21376 

"To ask the Manager for an update on the Flood protection measures that are in place for all rivers in the Rathfarnham area and  what liason takes place with surrounding councils that said rivers are sourced from before reaching the Rathfarnham area?"
REPLY:
In late 2005/early 2006 the three local authorities in whose functional areas the river Dodder flows i.e. South Dublin County Council (SDCC), Dun Laoghaire Rathdown County Council(DLRCC) and Dublin City Council(DCC) agreed that a study of the river would be commissioned in order to provide a comprehensive report on the Flood Risk Assessment and Management of the river. The Office of Public Works (OPW) is funding the study as it forms part of the national Catchment Flood Risk Assessment and Management Studies (CFRAMS). Dublin City Council is the Contracting Authority on behalf of the three local authorities.  Following the public tendering procedure in early 2006 Dublin City Council appointed consultants/service providers, R.P.S., to carry out the Risk Assessment and Management Report. The major stakeholders, DCC, OPW, SDCC, DLRCC and RPS meet at Steering Group level every three months to review the progress of the contract.  The final plan will require the agreement of all three Councils and the OPW.

The core purpose of this study was to assess the spatial extent and degree of flood hazard and risk within the Dodder catchment, to examine future pressures that could impact on that risk, and to develop a long-term strategy for managing the risk that is economically, socially and environmentally sustainable.

The Report will include measures for the development of a robust model representing the hydrological and hydraulic characteristics of the River Dodder catchment, such a model will provide for the mapping of the flood risk.  Using model output the technical and economic merit of various options for flood management, taking account of current and future land developments, will be presented within the report.

To achieve this aim the following study objectives have been identified:

· Review of land usage and planning requirements 

· Capture and analysis of all data including existing models 

· Surveying the catchment and river estuary 

· Hydrological analysis 

· Hydraulic analysis including development of a hydraulic model 

· Environmental assessment 

· Risk assessment 

· Development of flood risk management options 

· Preparation of a catchment flood risk management plan including a river maintenance programme 

· Provide deliverables which meet the above aims and goals 

· Effective management of the study 

The main tributaries of the Dodder River are included in the above Risk Assessment and Management Report viz. the Whitechurch, Owendoher and the Tallaght streams.

In June 2008, the consultants issued a Strategic Environmental Assessment (SEA) scoping report on the River Dodder Catchment Flood Risk Management Plan.  This Report is available to download on the Dublin City Council website: www.dublincity.ie/waterwasteenvironment/pages/riverdoddercatchmentfloodriskassessmentmanagementstudy.aspx  Comments can be sent to the above website or doddersea@rpsgroup.com
The final SEA statement will:

· Outline the option or combination of options selected for taking into the statutory planning process; 

· Outline the reasons for selection; 

· Outline how environmental considerations have been taken into account in the selection process; and 

· Outline monitoring measures to be implemented 

Further plans for the Dodder River Risk Assessment and Management Strategy include a public information days on the flood risk management, a draft CFRAMS and Environmental Report consultation and a final Strategic Environmental Assessment (SEA) statement.

R.P.S., were also asked to produce an interim modelling report on the Whitechurch River, a tributary of the Dodder, as a result of serious flooding experienced  in the catchment on 22 June 2007. The  Whitechurch River Interim Modelling Report issued from R.P.S. in July, 2008 with recommendations on reducing the flood risks along the Whitechurch River. Following the publication of the report, South Dublin County Council in conjunction with Whitechurch National School completed an emergency culvert upgrade on the Whitechurch Stream at the entrance to the school to prevent further flooding and property damage in the area. The cost of these works was approx. €150,000.

Minor ongoing flood relief maintenance work is funded through the Drainage Maintenance Budget. The drainage maintenance section has carried out significant surfacewater drainage system maintenance work and recent works include clearing of the piped Ballycullen Stream through Castlefield and Glenvara, provision of flood alleviation works on the Poddle at Tymon and at Cappagh, and provision of an overflow pipe on the Robinhood Stream.

The Whitehall Road works were completed in early 2009 and funded jointly between the Roads Department and the Drainage Department through levies.
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R/209/09 NEW WORKS

HEADED ITEM (13):






 Item ID: 21295 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/210/09 CORRESPONDENCE

CORRESPONDENCE (6) 






Item ID: 21296 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/211/09 Cathaoirleach’s Business
MOTION (8): 







Item ID: 21280 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/212/09 QUALITY OF WORK BY BOHERBOY CONTRACTORS
MOTION (9): 







Item ID: 21302 

It was proposed by Councillor J. Lahart, seconded by Councillor C. Keane:-
"That the Manager confirms he is satisfied with the reinstatement quality of the work carried out by Boherboy Contractors."

The following report by the Manager was READ:
“The Boherboy Water Supply Scheme involves a major upgrading and expansion of the water supply network and storage infrastructure in the areas of Saggart, Rathcoole, Newcastle, Brownsbarn, Citywest, the southern parts of Tallaght and areas of Ballycragh, Oldbawn, Knocklyon, Ballyboden and Ballycullen. The area which the new scheme will serve currently has no storage reservoirs and suffers from inadequate water pressure. This scheme provides for the construction of 41km of water main, new reservoirs at Saggart and Kiltalown and a pumping station in Saggart.

With such a large scheme, a certain impact on roads, public and private property is unavoidable and re-instatement programmes are a critical part of the completion of the contracts. In addition, the scale and type of contruction - being the laying of Watermains - requires that the approach to re-instatement is staged with a temporary re-instatement stage (with settlement periods) followed ultimately by a final re-instatement stage.

Regrettably, this staged re-instatement approach, with the crucial settlement period, can lead to an impression that re-instatements have not been completed to proper standards and that value for money has not been acheived. It is absolutely necessasry that the re-instatement is approached in this way.

Of course there will be occasions where final re-instatement works do not work out as planned however, in all of these cases the matter is revisited with contractors to ensure that the required standards are met, re-instatements are redone and all such works are monitored during and after completion of the contract to ensure that any issues that arise can be addressed.

At this point, approximately 50% of the project has received a final re-instatement with a further 20% under temporary re-instatement at the moment. Works are ongoing on the remaining sections. As is normal, issues have arisen throughout the process and areas have been revisited while other areas will more than likely require revisiting before the project is ultimately finished. This is provided for both in terms of the assignment of responsibility and provision of finance under the contract.

In general, the Council is satisfied with the standards being acheived and will continue to work closely with the contractor in ensuring that standards are kept to a high level.”
Mr. J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, presented the report.  Following contributions from Councillors J. Lahart and C. Keane, Mr. Quinlivan responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.
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Roads

R/213/09 QUESTIONS 

It was proposed by Councillor P. Cosgrave, seconded by Councillor E. Coburn and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No.13, Questions numbered 5 -12 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.”

R/214/09 COUNT FOR PEDESTRIAN CROSSING BALLYBODEN ROAD/FONTHILL
QUESTION (5):   Councillor  E. Coburn



Item ID: 21373 

"To ask the Manager for an update on the count at Ballyboden Road/Fonthill with regard to location of a pedestrian crossing?"

REPLY:
A traffic count was carried out on Friday Nov 13th between the hours of 07:00 and 19:00.

The results of the count are currently being examined and a report will be available at the January Traffic Management Meeting.
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R/215/09 TRAFFIC LIGHT CHANGES AT JUNCTION OF BUTTERFIELD AVENUE & MARION ROAD
QUESTION (6):
Councillor E. Coburn



 Item ID: 21372 

"To ask the Manager to please detail the traffic light changes that are currently underway at the junction of Butterfield Avenue & Marion Road, alongside Rathfarnham Shopping Centre. Who is responsible for the re-instatement of the terrain & who will be responsible for the on-going maintenance?"
REPLY:
Underground cables are currently being replaced and new signal heads and vehicle detection equipment are being provided at this location.

The contactor will reinstate the area when works are complete and it is the contractor’s responsibility to maintain the area in a safe condition in the meantime.
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R/216/09  CONDITION OF PULL IN FOR BUS ON KNOCKLYON ROAD
QUESTION (7): 
Councillor E. Coburn



Item ID: 21374 

"To ask the Manger who is responsible for the pull in at the Dublin Bus bus stop on the Knocklyon road, past the Knockcullen/Ashton entrance as it is extremely muddy and a significant mess. It appears vehicles (Dublin Bus & An Post) are pulling in here on the grass verge?"
REPLY:
Road Maintenance Section will carry out a clean up of the area including the provision of a concrete footpath adjacent to the bus stop. The works will be carried out early in 2010.
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R/217/09 PEDESTRIAN CROSSING SCHOLARSTOWN ROAD & STOCKING LANE
QUESTION (8):   Councillor P. Cosgrave



Item ID: 20779 

"To ask the Manager to give a report on the need for a pedestrian crossing at the junction of Scholarstown Road and Stocking Lane to take into account children crossing at school times?”
REPLY:
The junction of Stocking Lane and Scholarstown Road has been inspected to establish if a pedestrian crossing could be provided. The road width and configuration, including traffic island at the junction, is insufficient to provide for the installation of a pedestrian crossing. Significant modifications of the junction layout would be required. It is therefore not proposed to modify the junction given the constraints outlined.

However the pedestrian movements will be assessed with regard to the number of pedestrians, including school children, crossing.
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R/218/09 REINSTATEMENT OF GRASS VERGE AT RATHFARNHAM SHOPPING CENTRE 

QUESTION (9):
Councillor P. Cosgrave



 Item ID: 21267 

"To ask the Manager to ensure that the traffic lighting contractor reinstate the grass verge at Rathfarnham Shopping Centre Butterfield Avenue to a high standard before leaving?"
REPLY:
The contractor will be required to reinstate the grass verges.
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R/219/09 BUS TERMINUS ON STOCKING AVENUE NEAR DALRIADA ESTATE
QUESTION (10):
Councillor P. Cosgrave



Item ID: 21268 

"To ask the Manager to put in place a dedicated Bus terminus/lay-by for the 74/74A Buses on Stocking Avenue near Dalriada estate. This would stop the Buses blocking one lane at Stocking Avenue?"
REPLY:
Dublin Bus will be contacted to see if better use can be made of the existing bus lay-bys provided along this road. It is noted that buses waiting at the terminus are causing little difficulty given the good visibility at this location.
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R/210/09 FEEDER SERVICES DUBLIN BUS/LUAS
QUESTION (11): 
Councillor C. Keane



Item ID: 21344 

"To ask the Manager to forward the following query to Dublin Bus

"Why cannot buses from the south side be routed from the south suburbs to say Kevin Street/St. Stephens Green and those from the north suburbs be routed to Parnell Square and all supported by small easily manouvered buses that would traverse the city centre as one sees in other European cities. Buses from the western suburbs could be routed to either Heuston (to link up with LUAS) or towards Smithfield.  Cross city routes could be part of the overall service but would avoid the city centre and use a peripheral route such as Heuston/Church St. or Butte Bridge in the short term until another crossing is available on the east side. 

Rathfarnham falls between the two LUAS lines and one would assume that a feeder service would be in place to bring passengers to the LUAS. However Dublin Bus appear to see the Luas as competition and no support is provided. The existing very limited local 161 bus route from Rockbrook to Nutgrove Shopping Centre has not been extended the short distance to Dundrum or Windy Arbour Luas stops. Rathfarnham residents are left with the resigned acceptance of up to one hours journey to or from O'Connell Street (less than five miles) on the 16 route or, if travelling on the 15 bus a circuitous tour of the villages of Templeogue, Terenure, Rathgar, Rathmines before deciding to head for the city centre (duration also up to one hour). If we want people to leave their cars at home, which is what most of us want to do, then a little innovation is required viz. some certainty, feeder services and some alternative to buses crawling through the city centre."?

REPLY:
If the question is approved, the matter will be referred to Dublin Bus for their attention and when a reply is received the Councillor will be notified accordingly.
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R/211/09 HERMITAGE VIEW – BANK OF IRELAND OWERNERSHIP 

QUESTION (12): 
Councillor J. Lahart



Item ID: 20976 

"To ask the Manager for an update on the Hermitage View situation regarding Bank of Ireland and ownership?"
REPLY:
The original developers, Gallagher Group have gone into liquidation and it is understood that the land is now under the control of the Bank of Ireland.

The Law Dept. have managed to contact a solicitor acting for the Bank of Ireland .He reports that the liquidator who was dealing with the matter is no longer doing so but he will contact the new liquidator and revert to the Law Dept. in the coming week.
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R/212/09 Proposed Declaration of Roads to be Public Roads

HEADED ITEM (14): 






Item ID: 21297 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/213/09 NEW WORKS

HEADED ITEM (15): 






 Item ID: 21298 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/214/09 CORRESPONDENCE
CORRESPONDENCE (7) 






Item ID: 21299 
[image: image2.emf]
The above correspondence was NOTED.
R/215/09 Cathaoirleach's Business - ONE WAY TRAFFIC SYSTEM BALLYROAN CRESCENT
MOTION (10) 







Item ID: 21266 

It was proposed by Councillor P. Cosgrave, seconded by Councillor C. Keane:-
"That the Manager give a report on the provision of a new one way traffic system for Ballyroan Crescent."

The following report by the Manager was READ:
“Ballyroan Crescent is a residential road with a school access. An informal one way system has operated for parents during school drop off. This is complementary to a parking restriction on one side of the road at such times. Other than school times special traffic regulation is not required.

The area will be surveyed for consideration of appropriate signage to reinforce the orderly use of the Crescent during school times. Regulation ‘No-Entry’ signs are not recommended due to the time limited nature of the traffic.”
Mr. J. McLoughlin, Senior Engineer, presented the report.  Following contributions from Councillors P. Cosgrave and C. Keane, Mr. McLoughlin responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.
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R/216/09 TRAFFIC LIGHTS AT ENTRANCE TO TEMPLEROAN ESTATE
MOTION (11): 







Item ID: 20977 

It was proposed by Councillor J. Lahart, seconded by Councillor P. Cosgrave:-
"That the Committee requests that traffic lights be installed at the entrance to Templeroan estate."

The following report by the Manager was READ and NOTED:

“Templeroan estate is a large estate with a single entrance / exit. A school is also accessed from the estate. The main road at the entrance caters for traffic between Scholarstown and Templeogue. This traffic is mostly of a local nature. During school times both the school access within the estate and residents heading to other schools add to the normal commuting traffic.

It is proposed to carry out a traffic survey of the estate to establish if junction signals are warranted.”
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R/217/09 BUS STOP ADJACENT TO THE HEATH PROSPECT DOWNS 

MOTION (12): 







Item ID: 21265 

It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane,  seconded by Councillor P. Cosgrave:-
"That this Committee discusses bus stop issue adjacent to The Heath Prospect downs taking into considerations views of Prospect Manor residents as voted on at recent AGM i.e. to provide footpath from bus stop to existing entrance at the Heath and to delete proposed new entrance - noting provision of footpath would not endanger large tree adjacent. Also to report on meeting requested by this council with Bus Atha Cliath on this issue."

The following report by the Manager was READ:

“The proposal to provide a pedestrian gate and short footpath to the rear of the south bound bus-stop at Prospect Manor has been withdrawn from the Part 8 process.

Dublin Bus, (who originally provided the bus-stop in conjunction with the Gardai Siochana) has been contacted by the Council regarding the alternative views put forward by the residents of Prospect Manor.  A meeting will be organized early in the New Year to enable the residents to put their proposals directly to Dublin Bus and the Gardai in this regard.” 

Bottom of Form

It was AGREED to take Motion 13 in the name of Councillor P. Cosgrave in conjunction with the above.

MOTION (13): 







Item ID: 21273 

It was proposed by Councillor P. Cosgrave, seconded by Councillor C. Keane:-
"That the Manager arrange an on site meeting with Prospect Manor residents, Garda roads section, Dublin Bus and Council roads engineers to discuss the moving back of the Bus stop at Prospect Manor."

The following report by the Manager was READ:

“Dublin Bus, (who originally provided the bus-stop in conjunction with the Gardai Siochana) has been contacted by the Council regarding the alternative views put forward by the residents of Prospect Manor.  A meeting will be organized early in the New Year to enable the residents to put their proposals directly to Dublin Bus and the Gardai in this regard.” 
Following contributions from Councillors  C. Keane and P. Cosgrave, Mr. T. Curtin, Administrative Officer, responded to queries raised and the reports were NOTED.
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An Cathaoirleach, Councillor P. Cosgrave wished Management and Staff a happy Christmas on behalf of the Members of the Rathfarnham Area Committee.  Mr. T. Curtin, on behalf of the staff, extended season’s greetings to the Members.
The meeting concluded at 4.40 p.m.

Siniú  ________________              Dáta ________________

      An Cathaoirleach  
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